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1. The Committee consulted with Hungary in accordance with its terms of

reference and the Declaration of the CONTRACTING PARTIES on Trade Measures Taken

for Balance-of-Payments Purposes (BISD 26S/205). The consultation was held on

8 March 1983 under the Chairmanship of Mr. J.N. Feij (Netherlands). The

International Monetary Fund was 'invited to participate in the consultation

pursuant to Article XV of the General Agreement.

2. The Committee had the following documents before it:

Basic Document

Secretariat Background Paper

IMF Recent Economic Developments,

dated 14 September 1982

(BOP/23 1)

(BOP/W/66)

Opening Statement by the representative of Hungary

3. In his introductory statement the representative of Hungary said that his

authorities had introduced on 1 September 1982 restrictive import measures to

safeguard Hungary's external financial position and had so notified the
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CONTRACTING PARTIES in document L/5363 and Add.1. Hungary's reserve position had

suddenly worsened in 1982. In the trade field, Hungary had to face the cumulative

effects of the worldwide recession, protectionist measures steaming from this

recession, discriminatory measures, a rise in raw material prices and a

deterioriation of the terms-of-trade. In the financial sphere, problems had

arisen as a result of important withdrawals of deposits held by the National Bank
of Hungary, high interest rates and hence also high costs of debt servicing, as

well as reduced possibilities of access to foreign capital markets. In these

circumstances, Hungary, to maintain its ability to service and repay its debts,
had to achieve a positive trade balance. This could only be achieved by both

increasing exports and reducing imports. However, given Hungary's dependence on

imports, its interest was to keep its market open. Hungary therefore took a

series of internal measures to reduce domestic demand. The interest rates for

credits given for investment purposes had been increased in 1982 by 3 to 4 per

cent. New investments were charged with a special fee of 25 per cent. Consumer

goods prices were allowed to rise by 8 per cent, which had been a heavy burden on

the Hungarian population. Moreover, the forint had been devalued in July 1982 by

7 per cent and in November and December 1982 by a further 4 per cent. As a result
of all these measures, the internal demand in 1982 had decreased by 2 per cent

with an increase of the GNP by 1.5 per cent. The trade balance had shown a

surplus of $766 million on a cash flow basis and the current account deficit was

reduced to $160 million.

4. The representative of Hungary closed his statement by pointing out that,

though the burden of adjustment was on Hungary, its possibilities to resolve its

problems were not independent of external circumstances. Some of these external

circumstances were not created by market situations but by trade policy measures.

It was essential that Hungary's own adjustment efforts not be impeded
unnecessarily by other countries' policies. It was Hungary's desire to continue

to contribute in every possible way to restoring a normal situation without any

disturbance to international economic and financial relations, to full application
of the international rules and standards in force, and it would endeavour, also in

the future, to achieve closer integration in the international division of labour.
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Statement Aby the representative of the International Monetary Fund

5. At the invitation of the Committee, the representative of the International

Monetary Fund made a statement, the full text of which is reproduced in the Annex.

Balance-of-Payments position and prospects - alternative measures to restore
equilibrium

6. Several members of the Committee expressed their comprehension for the

difficult payments situation that Hungary was experiencing. Though regretting
that Hungary had taken trade measures to redress its payments situation, they said
that Hungary's invokation of Article KII and its readiness to consult promptly in
the Committee were to be regarded positively.

7. One member said that he could not agree with the analysis presented by the

Hungarian authorities in document BOP/231 regarding the effect of the trade
policies of other countries on the Hungarian payments situation. The

representative of Hungary replied that the trade policies of Hungary's trading

partners were no doubt one among the causes for Hungary's difficult payments

situation but that his intention was not to discuss these policies in detail at
this meeting.

8. Some members noted that the forint's trade-weighted exchange rate had
recorded a significant appreciation in 1980 and 1981 and that in spite of emerging
balance-of-payments problems this trend had only been reversed in 1982 when the

forint was devalued twice. One member asked whether the devaluation had been
intended to have specific trade effects and, if so, whether these had been
achieved. He also wondered whether the resort to trade measures could not have
been avoided through a more active exchange rate policy. The representative of

Hungary replied that the purpose *of the appreciation of the forint had been to
avoid an importation of inflation from abroad. However, the appreciation had had
undesirable side-effects on the competitive position of exporting and
import-competing enterprises in Hungary. The purpose of the devaluations had been
to restore their competitive position. He added that exchange rate policies could
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only have a positive effect on Hungary's trade balance if market access was not

limited by trade policy and other economic measures.

9. One member asked whether it was true, as had been claimed in a publication

of the World Bank, that certain features of the Hungarian competitive pricing

scheme adversely affected Hungary's export performance. The representative of

Hungary replied that the rules on competitive pricing had been changed in early

1981 and 1982 to avert o risks: (a) that enterprises might withhold products

with a low profitability from export markets in order to maintain or raise the

average profit margin on their exports so as to allow a higher profit margin on

domestic sales, and (b) that some firms might withhold exports to avoid reaching

the 5 per cent margin which would subject them to the strictures of the

competitive pricing scheme. The changes.introduced had resolved the problems to

which the World Bank publication had referred to.

10. Several questions were asked about the quotas on consumer goods. One member

wondered what the legal basis for the reduction of the quotas was under the GATT,

and another asked whether there was a target date for the removal of the quotas.

The representative of Hungary answered that the restrictions on consumer goods

had been applied by Hungary already at the time of its accession to GATT and had

been discussed in the Workit's Party on Trade with Hungary. They constituted a

residual element in Hungary's import regime. In the Tokyo Round negotiations,

Hungary had expressed its intention to remove the quotas during the course of its

1981/85 plan. The quotas served balance-of-payments purposes and Hungary could

invoke Article XII to justify them, although it had so far not done so. It was,

however, not excluded that Hungary might in the future invoke Article XII in

respect of the quotas if it could not meet the target date for their removal.
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11. InI reply to a question about the forint cover the representative of Hungary

said that the forint cover was a deposit requirement which applied to both import

and domestic investment financing. The forint cover was used by the National Bank

of Hungary to ensure that importers and investors had sufficient funds in domestic

currency to finance their imports and investments. It was not used as a trade

policy instrument but to dampen the growing investment demand. The representative

of Hungary confirmed that his authorities intended to eliminate the link between

the forint cover and the import licensing for capital goods within a reasonable

period of time. One member suggested that the link be eliminated immediately with

regard to those import categories bound in Hungary's GATT schedule.

12. Several members expressed concern that the quotas imposed in September 1982

only applied to imports paid in convertible currencies and therefore had

particularly adverse effects on OECD countries. One member said that the group of

countries he represented was the major supplier of practically all goods included

in the quota scheme and that the product selection appeared to discriminate

against this group of countries.

13. The representative of Hungary stressed in his reply that the quota scheme did

not involve any geographic discrimination because it did not distinguish between

countries as sources of supply but between forms of settlement. That distinction

applied also to imports from the countries listed in Annex A of Hungary's Protocol

of Accession; if imports from these countries were paid in convertible currency

they were also subject to the quota restrictions. It was in the nature of all

trade measures that they affected different countries differently. Such different

effects, by themselves, could not be considered "discrimination" within the

meaning of che most-favoured-nation rules of the General Agreement. It was quite

natural that Hungary's main trading partners would be most affected by Hungary's

efforts to improve its trade balance.

14. Se eral members said that the effect of the scheme was to create a

particu1 arly heavy burden for imports from convertible currency sources and they
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expressed doubt whether this conformed to Hungary's obligations under Article XIII

of the GATT. One member said that a final determination on this issue could only

be made if Hungary provided statistics showing for each of the restricted product

categories the origin of the imports and the form of settlement, and he urged

Hungary to provide such statistics. The representative of Hungary replied that,

the legal basis for the distinction between imports according to the form of

settlement (convertible and non-convertible currencies) was Article XIV of the

General Agreement. This Article permitted Hungary to apply restrictions in a

manner having equivalent effect to restrictions on payments which Hungary applied

in accordance with Article XIV of the Articles of Agreement of the International

Monetary Fund. This provision of the Fund Agreement gave Hungary the right to

maintain and adapt to changing circumstances the restrictions on payments and

transfers for current international transactions that were in effect on the date

on which it became a Fund member. The distinction as to the form of settlement

had been in existence at the time when Hungary became a member of the

International Monetary Fund, that is on 6 May 1982.

15. [The representative of Hungary noted that no member of the Committee had

formally challenged his statement that the distinction as to forms of settlement

was consistent with Article KIV of the General Agreement.] One member said that

he had serious doubts as to whether Article XIV of the General Agreement could

justify deviations from the non-discrimination principle in the administration of

the quotas introduced in September 1982, inter alia, because Article XIV of the

Fund Agreement did not apply to measures imposed after Hungary's accession to the

Fund.

16. Several members remarked that paragraph 3(b) of Hungary's Protocol of

Accession could be rendered ineffective if Article XIV of the General Agreement

was invoked to justify measures discriminating against contracting parties. The

representative of Hungary replied that paragraph 3(b) did not refer to all of

Hungary's trading regulations but only to those applied to products originating or

destined for the countries enumerated in Annex A of the Protocol. In these

regulations no change whatsoever had taken place. Moreover, paragraph 3(b) did

not deprive Hungary of the right to invoke Article XIV of the General Agreement.
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17. In reply to questions about Hungary's licensing practices the representative

of Hungary recalled that, in the Working Party which had examined Hungary's
application to accede to the General Agreement, Hungary had declared its intention

to carry on a liberal licensing practice provided that balance-of-payments

considerations would not hinder this practice and provided that no discriminatory

quantitative restrictions would be applied against Hungary. The present licensing
practices were designed to bring the flow of imports in line with Hungary's
payments constraints, while permitting the imports needed for the normal
production process. Licences were issued taking into account the foreseeable
liquidity position.

18. In response to several questions on the 20 per cent surcharge on imports of

components the representative of Hungary explained that the surcharge was applied
to imports paid in convertible currency; no distinctions were made as to the

origin of the imports. The purpose of the surcharge was to counter the very high

propensity by Hungarian enterprises to import components and parts. The latest

statistics however showed that the surcharge had in fact not reduced imports.

This might partly have been due to the fact that imported components often
constituted only a very small portion of the value of the final product, in which
case higher prices for imported components did not effectively deter enterprises

from importing. One member noted that there were price regulations which
prevented enterprises from passing on the costs of the surcharge to the final
consumer and he asked whether these regulations did not constitute internal
measures discriminating against imported products. The representative of Hungary
stated in reply that the price regulations were necessary to make the surcharge
effective.

19. Several members were concerned that Hungary had not announced a time-schedule
for the removal of the quotas and the surcharge, as provided for under

paragraph 1(c) of the Declaration on Trade Measures Taken for Balance-of-Payments
Purposes. The representative of Hungary said that his government regarded these
measures as temporary and made every effort to remove them as soon as possible but

it could not responsibly announce a time-schedule at this point given the
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uncertainties as regards both the success of the internal adjustment efforts and

the external environment. One member regretted that, at least with respect to

some import categories, quota restrictions and the surcharge were applied

simultaneously, which was contrary to the principle enunciated in paragraph 1(b)

of the Declaration on Trade Measures taken for Balance-of-Payments Purposes. The

representative of Hungary answered that there was only one import category, namely

tyres, for which a simultaneous application of the two measures had been found

inevitable and for which, moreover, the size: of the quota was greater than actual

imports in 1981.

Conclusions

20. The Committee noted that Hungary's balance-of-payments situation had

deteriorated sharply in the early part of 1982 against the background of worsening

external economic conditions, adverse trade policy measures, increased

difficulties in foreign borrowing, the withdrawal of short-term funds by some

lenders, and domestic demand policies that were less effective than expected.

The Committee further noted that the Hungarian authorities had decided in the

latter part of 1982 to strengthen their adjustment efforts by adopting further

measures of demand management, structural reforms and more active exchange rate

policies, and to temporarily, introduce measures to reduce imports paid in

convertible currency by imposing quotas on several primary products and a 20 per

cent surcharge on imports of components.

21. The Committee recognized that Hungary had serious balance-of-payments

problems requiring strong adjustment efforts. The Committee regretted, however,

that Hungary, in responding to these problems, had introduced [measures

interfering with imports of particular products settled in particular currencies]

[restrictive import measures] rather than relying solely on policies of more

general application. The Committee welcomed the temporary nature of the

restrictive import measures taken and their relaxation in early 1983, but it

regretted that Hungary did not consider it possible to announce a time schedule

for the removal of the quotas and the surcharge as provided for in paragraph 1(c)

of the Declaration on Trade Measures Taken for Balance-of-Payments Purposes. The

Committee invited Hungary to pursue its adjustment effort and to gradually

withdraw the restrictive import measures as the liquidity situation improves.
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ANNEX

Statement by the Representative of the

international Monetary Fund

[to be included]


